TOWN OF HACKETTSTOWN
MINUTES
Land Use Board

July 23, 2019 Meeting

CALL TO ORDER
The July 23, 2019 Land Use Board Meeting of the Town of Hackettstown was called to order by Chairman Camporini at 7:00 p.m.

ANNOUNCEMENT OF PROPER NOTICE
FLAG SALUTE
ATTENDANCE
Board Members Present

Burke; Moore (7:35); Weaver; Sherman (7:06); Lambo; Wolfrum (7:07); Camporini; Stead
Board Members Absent

Bristow; Stout; Tierney

Also Present:  Sterbenz; Bloch; Zakin (for Mennen)
MINUTES
May 28, 2019 Meeting 
Motion to approve the Minutes of the May 28, 2019 Land Use Board Meeting made by Stead, seconded by Lambo.

In favor:  Burke; Lambo; Camporini; Stead

Oppose:  None

Abstain:  Weaver

RESOLUTIONS 
There were no Resolutions for approval.

COMPLETENESS/PUBLIC HEARING
Fortress Realty 2 LLC, #19-09, Block 78, Lot 14 – Interpretation/Section 68 Certification of a Pre-Existing Non-Conforming Multiple Family Residence
George Johnson, Attorney for applicant present.

Christian Vega, Owner, Fortress Realty present, and sworn in.

Mr. Johnson referred to the Sanborn map of the property, which was submitted as part of the application to the Board, and stated the map is of the property and depicts a  four-unit row house on West Plane Street, which has a label on each of the four units of  “D”, which stands for dwelling.  Mr. Johnson stated this map was created in the 1940’s.
Chairman Camporini asked if the Board Members had any questions.  There being none, Chairman Camporini asked if the Public had any questions of the applicant.  

William Brooks, 212 Rice Avenue, Staten Island (owner of 265 Main Street, Hackettstown) asked Mr. Vega what the plans were for the property.  Mr. Vega answered the plan is to renovate the units and he will be submitting architectural plans to the Construction Department and needed to obtain the Section 68 for the permits.

Chairman Camporini asked if there were any further questions from the public.  There being none, the meeting was closed to the public.

Motion was made by Weaver, seconded by Burke, to certify the property as being pre-existing non-conforming prior to 1965, according to Section 68 of the MLUL.

In Favor:  Sherman; Lambo; Wolfrum; Camporini; Stead; Burke; Weaver

Oppose:  None

Abstain:  None
PUBLIC HEARING
Laurano/204 Vail Street LLC #19-07, Block 40, Lot 2 – Minor Subdivision/Bulk Variance 
Mr. Lambo stepped down from the dais as he had a conflict with the application.

John Vitale, Attorney, present for application.

Paul Couvrette, Engineer, present for application.  Mr. Couvrette was accepted as an expert witness at the May 28, 2019 Meeting.
Mr. Couvrette stated revised plans have been submitted, which now propose a flag lot, which brings down the number of variances being applied for from seven to two:  lot width, and lot frontage on the flag lot stem, proposed lot 2.01.  Mr. Couvrette added the application is now providing off-street parking, which includes three parking spaces off Vail Street for Lot 2, and on the flag lot a driveway/two-car garage combination allowing for 4 parking spaces.

Mr. Couvrette entered A-2723.19 Highlighted version – Subdivision – Sheet 1 of 2 of plan set, into evidence.  

Mr. Camporini asked if the Board Members had any questions on the testimony given by Mr. Couvrette.  There being none, the meeting was opened to the public for questions of Mr. Couvrette.

Robert West, 200 Vail Street, Hackettstown, stated the driveway of the flag lot is very close to his property line.  Mr. Couvrette answered yes, however, the plans for the driveway are going off an existing curb cut, and then centered on the plan with five feet on either side.

Mr. West stated he would have a problem with the exhaust and noise, and that his fence has been damaged by the snowplows.  Mr. West asked if this driveway is part of the variance and can the driveway be moved further away?  Mr. Couvrette answered no, the variances are for the flag lot frontage of twenty feet, when there should be sixty feet, and for lot width of twenty feet, when it should be sixty feet.
There being no further questions, the meeting was closed to the public.

Mr. Sherman asked if there is a proposal for visibility barriers or landscaping.  Mr. Couvrette answered the applicant has not proposed any with the minor subdivision, however, there will be a landscape plan submitted with the site plan to the Board Planner and Engineer.
Mr. Sherman asked if any vegetation has been cleared.  Mr. Couvrette answered he did not know.

Mr. Sterbenz stated the stem of the flag lot could be widened to 25 feet and the driveway shifted over to make a ten-foot setback from Mr. West’s property line.

Mr. Vitale asked for Mr. Zakin to swear in Michael Laurano, owner of 204 Vail Street LLC, and of the subject property.

Mr. Laurano stated the property was purchased in September 2017, and the property consisted of the house, barn/shed.  Mr. Laurano stated the house was originally a two-family, however, he applied to the Zoning and Construction Departments to convert the structure to a one-family home.
Mr. Vitale asked for Jessica Caldwell, Professional Planner, of J. Caldwell & Associates, Newton, New Jersey to be accepted as an expert witness.  Ms. Caldwell listed her credentials.  The Board accepted Ms. Caldwell as an expert.

Ms. Caldwell stated the property is located at 204 Vail Street, on the south side of Vail Street, in the R12.5 Single Family Residential Zone, and there are two C1 variances being sought, one for lot width, and one for lot frontage.  Ms. Caldwell stated the remainder lot will conform to the Town’s Ordinances.  Ms. Caldwell testified the hardship related to the lot is that with the existing size and shape, although a very large lot, the lot cannot be developed if the lot width standard is enforced.
Ms. Caldwell stated the following: an additional three parking spaces are being added to the plan for an existing structure that currently has none; the new remainder lot meets all bulk standards; there are other flag lots in the area, specifically 109 Harvey Street, and a few on East Baldwin Street.  Ms. Caldwell testified there is minimal negative criteria, as both proposed lots meet size requirements, and there is no impact to the Master Plan.
Mr. Zakin asked if there are similar lots in the area.  Ms. Caldwell responded there are oversized lots, however, none like the application, they are much smaller.

Mr. Camporini asked if there were any questions from the public on Ms. Caldwell’s testimony.  There being none, the meeting was closed to the public.
Mr. Vitale asked Mr. Laurano is he was familiar with the conceptual building plans.  Mr. Laurano replied yes.  Mr. Vitale asked if there will be landscaping included around the property when the house is built.  Mr. Laurano answered yes, and in response to the neighbor’s request, Mr. Laurano testified he is not opposed to plantings on the property line to protect Mr. West’s fencing.

Mr. Vitale asked Mr. Laurano if there would be exterior lighting, and Mr. Laurano answered a light on the garage and on the porch.

Mr. Camporini asked Mr. Laurano if he plans on building and selling, and Mr. Laurano responded possible sale or renting of the property.  Mr. Burke asked why Mr. Laurano wants to build the house.  Mr. Laurano responded it is a business opportunity.   Mr. Burke asked where Mr. Laurano’s residence is, and Mr. Laurano responded he lives in Port Murray.

Mr. Zakin asked Mr. Laurano if he was willing to have all proposed landscaping subject to the Board Planner and Engineer’s approval, and Mr. Laurano answered yes.  Mr. Sterbenz stated there is  notation on the plans, however, the details of the landscaping can be more specific in the Resolution.
Mr. Sterbenz reviewed his report dated July 17, 2019, which included the following revisions to the Minor Subdivision Plan:

· Footnote 3 corrected to note that the zone district is R-12.5;

· Footnote 1 instead of Footnote 4 for the side yard setback for Remainder Lot 2;

· The following note to be added to the subdivision plan: “Alignment of the curbing along Vail Street to be determined in consultation with the municipal engineer prior to the placement of forms.  No forms are to be placed and concrete poured until approval is granted by the municipal engineer.”;
· The driveway within the flag stem for proposed lot 2.01 shall be set back five (5) feet from the property boundary;

· Three (3) car parking area for Remainder Lot 2 shall be at least five (5) feet from the subdivision line;

· Maximum 1.5% cross-slope, and 4” dense graded aggregate beneath the concrete must be shown on the Sidewalk Replacement Detail on the Detail sheet, and the Concrete Sidewalk Detail on the Detail Sheet must be revised to be consistent with the Sidewalk Replacement Detail on the Detail Sheet;
· The Curb Replacement Detail on the Detail Sheet must be revised to indicate a top width of 8”; to indicate a depth of 18” and to indicate 2” of HMA 9.5M64 Surface Course and 4” of HMA 19M654 Base Course in the repair strip;

· The Depressed Curb Detail on the Detail Sheet must be revised to eliminate the 18” maximum dimension, as a longer transition is required for handicap accessibility due to the sidewalk being contiguous with the curb.  A note “Sidewalk to be ramped at a slope not greater than 1:12 at the approaches to each driveway opening for handicap accessibility purposes” must be added.

Chairman Camporini asked if there were any comments from the Board Members.

Mr. Burke stated the Applicant left before the end of the meeting in May when he discussed the disturbing of one of the oldest sections of the Town.  Mr. Burke further stated he doesn’t feel the application meets the hardship criteria B thru E found on page 4 of Mr. Sterbenz’s report.  Mr. Sterbenz responded the Board needs to look at the C1 criteria and then decide if the criteria has been met to grant the variance.  

Mr. Sterbenz stated this is not a subdivision where 18,000 square feet is being split into 9,000 square foot lots; the lots being subdivided is almost three times the minimum size required; they just have unique shapes.  Mr. Sterbenz further stated given the narrowness of the property, there is no way there would not be variances, and with restructuring, the flag lots are the best layout for the property.   Mr. Zakin added the legal term ‘hardship’ refers to the land only, and the shape of this lot is a hardship to develop.

Mr. Sherman raised his concern that increasing dwellings, increases the level of density in the Town.  Mr. Bloch answered the Town has zoning levels that have to be allowed.  Mr. Sherman stated he would like to know the public good of the application.

Mr. Stead referred to the lots to the west of the property, and they will be seeing now, what hasn’t been there before, and would like to see a visual barrier for the cars that will be utilizing the flag lot stem and driving past the other properties.  Mr. Stead further requested an amendment to the landscaping plan, suggesting the barrier goes the length of the flag stem.  Mr. Sherman asked for shrubs and trees to be provided for adequate visual barriers.

Mr. Stead asked for the three-car parking area could be reconfigured and the flag stem moved over ten (10) feet.

Chairman Camporini asked the Board Members if they had any other comments regarding the testimony given.  There being none, Chairman Camporini opened the meeting to the public for comments only.

Robert West, 200 Vail Street, Hackettstown, sated he was worried about the impact on his quality of life, specifically relating to the setback of the flag lot driveway, however he liked the idea of the shared driveway.

Chairman Camporini asked if there were any further comments from the public, there being none the meeting was closed to the public.

Mr. Burke made a motion to deny the application.

Mr. Sterbenz was asked to list what the conditions of approval would be should the application be approved.  Mr. Sterbenz listed the following:

1. The elimination of the curb cut for the 3-car parking area on Remainder Lot 2 entirely.   These parking stalls shall be reconfigured to be accessed from the driveway in the flag stem;
2. A portion of the driveway within Lot 2.01 shall be a common driveway;

3. Revisions to the subdivision plan increasing the width of the flag lot from 20 feet to 30 feet;

4. Revisions to the subdivision plan showing the driveway setback of the flag stem to be 10 feet off the property line;

5. The subdivision plan being revised to depict buffering, subject to approval by the Board Engineer and Planner along the westerly boundary of Lot 2.01;

6. Payment of real estate taxes;

7. The payment of outstanding fees and assessments, if any;
8. The procurement of approvals or waivers thereof from the Warren County Planning Board and the HMUA (water and sewer connections);

9. The applicant revising its subdivision plan to address comments by the Board and its professionals;

10. The submission of deeds for Remainder Lot 2 and proposed Lot 2.01, in a form satisfactory to the Board Attorney and Board Engineer.  No deed shall be recorded until the Board Attorney and Board Engineer approve the deeds and the signatures of the Board Chairman and Board Clerk are affixed;

11. The Posting of performance guarantees and inspection fees in amounts to be determined by the Board Engineer;

12. Prior to any construction on-site, the developer shall secure a grading plan approval from the Town Engineer pursuant to the provisions in Section 802B5 of the LDO.  The information that shall be indicated on the grading plan shall be in accordance with Reference Note 10 on the subdivision plan;

13. Any conditions through the legal review of Board Attorney William Mennen, Esq.

Mr. Zakin reminded the Board there was a motion to deny by Mr. Burke and asked if there was a second, and there was none.
A motion to approve the application, subject to items 1 thru 13 above, was made by Stead, with the second being Weaver.
In favor:  Sherman; Wolfrum; Stead; Weaver

Oppose:  Camporini; Burke

Abstain:  Moore

Motion passes.

COMPLETENESS

Moudro Corporation, #19-05, Block 45, Lot(s) 1.01 & 2 – Amended Preliminary & Final Major Site Plan 
Michael Selvaggi, Attorney, of Lavery, Selvaggi, Abromitis & Cohen, present for application.

Mr. Selvaggi stated this application was before the Board a few months ago, and there were two minor items needed to comply for Completeness purposes, which have been submitted to the Board.  Mr. Sterbenz added he had no objections to the application being deemed Complete.

The motion to deem the application for Moudro Corporation, #19-05, Block 45, Lot(s) 1.01 and 2 to be complete made by Moore, seconded by Lambo.

In Favor:  Weaver; Sherman; Wolfrum; Camporini; Stead; Lambo; Burke; Moore

Oppose:  None

Abstain:  None

PUBLIC HEARING

Moudro Corporation, #19-05, Block 45, Lot(s) 1.01 & 2 – Amended Preliminary & Final Major Site Plan (carried from April meeting without additional notice)
Mr. Selvaggi stated in 2013 a Site Plan was granted allowing for 200 residential units; 12,000 square feet of retail space, with 40% set aside for COAH; in 2018, a redevelopment plan was presented, and accepted by the Town Council in January of 2019.  Mr. Selvaggi stated this amended application mirrors that redevelopment plan.

Mr. Selvaggi introduced Kenneth Fox, Licensed Planner and Licensed Architect, Fox Architects, Ledgewood.  Mr. Fox listed his credentials and was accepted as an expert witness by the Board and was sworn in by Mr. Zakin.

Mr. Fox stated he has been involved with the property since 1999.  Mr. Fox stated in 2011 he worked with Mr. Paftinos on a soils and disturbance plan for the property, and in 2013 he also worked on getting the site plan approval.
Mr. Fox referred to Sheet S-1, with the latest revision date of March 6, 2019, which shows two seven-acre parcels, Lot 1.01 and Lot 2, with all entry accessed from the driveway between the properties.  Mr. Fox stated emergency access would be from Bilby Road, and at the rear of the property.  Mr. Fox testified Lot 2 consists of three proposed buildings, a 48-unit apartment building, two (2) 38-unit apartment buildings and a 2400 square foot clubhouse.  Mr. Fox stated Lot 1.01 will consist of two 54-unit apartment buildings, and a 43-unit apartment building, as well as a second clubhouse.
Mr. Fox referred to Sheet S1, Site Plan Colorized dated February 2, 2014, which was entered as Exhibit A1.  Mr. Fox stated the applicant is here for amended Site Plan Approval, due to the elimination of driveway access for Lot 1.01, and the making of all the buildings residential, with no retail.  Mr. Fox further stated the public areas in the buildings and the clubhouse have been increased; the adjacent parking lot requirements will be met, specifically on Lot 1.01, 287 parking spaces provided when 282 are required, and on Lot 2,  234 parking spaces are provided when 234 are required.
Mr. Burke stated an original problem with the site plan was the sight line distance and site access.  Mr. Fox added it was a combination of access and the speed limit on Bilby Road.  

Mr. Moore asked if the existing road to the Medical Arts Building will be the access for all the new buildings?  Mr. Fox answered yes, in a controlled format which has a queuing area and adequate sight distance.  Mr. Burke asked if this is a Town Road, and Mr. Fox answered no.  Mr. Selvaggi added the road when constructed was overdesigned in 2013, as the Town anticipated the development of the lots and therefore had the driveway built as a road.

Mr. Fox referred to Sheet A-1, Sheet 1 of 5, Lot 1.01 dated March 2014, Architectural rendering, stating on the lowest level, shows the entry into the lobby, where the mailboxes will be located, and adjacent to this area will be a package delivery room.  Mr. Fox stated this is a secured area into the lobby.  Mr. Fox further stated there are main stairs to every level, as well as two elevators in each building, one of which will accommodate a stretcher; there will be egress stairs on each end of the building; contemporary floor plan which is more open for each of the units with upscale finishes; no age restriction; trash drops on each floor, with a separate lift for the trash to be brought from the basement to the first floor by maintenance personnel.
Chairman Camporini asked if there was more than one access into the building, Mr. Fox answered yes, the main entrance, as well as egress on each end of the building.  Chairman Camporini asked if there were planned recreation rooms.  Mr. Fox answered yes, and will be based on what the residents demand, for example pool tables, corn hole, etc., and the Landlord would oversee the renting of these areas.

Mr. Fox referred to Sheet A2, dated March 7, 2019, Floor Plan.  Mr. Fox stated this plan mirrors the other plan submitted.  This sheet also shows the clubhouse floor plan, which is the difference between the two parcels.  The clubhouse would have a small kitchen consisting of a buffet counter with stools, an enclosed vestibule and office, fitness center, etc.  Mr. Stead asked if tenants would have access to all common areas in either lot.  Mr. Fox answered yes, however controlled access so the Landlord will know who is in and out.  

Mr. Lambo asked if there would be hour restrictions on the clubhouse.  Mr. Fox answered there has not been a determination of exact times yet.

Mr. Fox stated the maintenance buildings are gable roof structures, with stone bases with accents at the entries; typical garage plan with 2 overhead doors; organized garbage and recycling.

Mr. Fox referred to Sheet A-5, Clubhouse, which shows the plans for the fitness center and exercise room, which has handicap male and female restrooms. 

Mr. Fox referred to Sheet A-3, Sheet 3 of 5, Elevations, dated March 7, 2019 showing a four-story building, with the entire base area a stone material; gable roof with a depressed area to hold air compressors out of sight, while also helping with acoustics.
Mr. Fox referred to A-2, Sheet S1 Site Plan, Marked Up – Drainage Plan Concept, which hasn’t changed since 2013.  The basins consist of bioretention and infiltration basins.  In the northwest corner of the site, Mr. Fox explained there is a stand-alone infiltration basin, which if it overflows, it drains the same way as it is today.  Mr. Fox explained the bioretention basin plan is the same as it was in 2013.

Mr. Fox referred to A3, Recreational Area Plan – Upgraded, recreational space on the site consists of up to 72,500 square feet, when 55,000 square feet is required.

Mr. Fox stated with regard to the COAH units, the project consists of 275 units total, and will consist of the following COAH units:
· One bedroom units – 25 (3 very low income, 9 low income, and 13 moderate income)

· Two bedroom units – 20 (3 very low income, 7 low income, and 10 moderate income)

· Three bedroom units – 10 units (1 very low income, 4 low income, and 5 moderate income)

Mr. Fox stated the COAH units will be interspersed and similar in size, and the floor plans will be similar, with a few square feet less.   Mr. Bloch stated the Town’s Affordable Housing and Fair Share Plan indicate the units that have to be built.  Peter Paftinos, representative/owner Moudro Corporation, answered he spoke to Mr. Sterbenz and the Council about this, and the affordable housing would not be built during the first phase of development.  Mr. Sterbenz stated the Town’s ordinance allows Moudro to build 69 units without affordable housing, and once 70 units are built, 6 affordable housing units would be needed.  Mr. Sterbenz added the first building, can be built without affordables.  Mr. Lambo asked if tenants would be in building 1, while building 2 and 3 are being constructed.  Mr. Fox answered yes.

Mr. Fox stated with regard to signage on the site, there will be monument signs, as well as directional signs, which are shown on the plans.

Chairman Camporini asked if there were any questions from the Board.  Mr. Lambo asked if the Board wanted a time frame to make sure all the buildings are built, and all obligations are met.  Mr. Bloch answered this could be put in an agreement.  Mr. Lambo asked is building 1, 2, and 3 are built, and 4, 5,6 aren’t built, then the Town doesn’t meet the COAH obligation?  Mr. Selvaggi answered once the application gets approved, you have met the COAH requirements.

Chairman Camporini asked how long the project is expected to take.  Mr. Paftinos answered from the first phase, he is hoping four years from start to end of construction but would like to open the first building next year.
Chairman Camporini asked if there were any questions from the public on the testimony given.

Gary Gehrens, 6883 Sand Trap Drive, Fort Meyers, Florida (and Oak Hill, Independence Township).  Mr. Behrens stated he is concerned about the additional 100 cars on Bilby Road and asked if a traffic study has been done.  Mr. Selvaggi answered the traffic is governed by the County, who has already asked for supplemental reports, however this Board does not have jurisdiction on Country Roads.  Mr. Sterbenz added the supplemental report will address this, and the applicant may have to make improvements to Bilby Road.

Chairman Camporini asked if there were any other questions from the public.  There being none the meeting was closed to the public.

Chairman Camporini asked if the Board had any other questions on the testimony given so far.

Mr. Selvaggi introduced Anthony Castillo, Site Plan Engineer, of SESI Consulting Engineering, who listed his credentials.  Mr. Castillo was accepted as an expert by the Board in Engineering and was sworn in by Mr. Zakin.

Mr. Castillo referred to Sheet U-1, Utilities and stated all sewer and water lines will be connected to existing lines on Bilby Road, and that applications have been submitted to HMUA.

Mr. Castillo stated with regard to stormwater management, the project has not changed since 2013.  The Proposed Lot 1.01 has porous asphalt and roof runoff infiltrating into the ground; all drain areas are interconnected; and any overflows discharge to the railroad ditch.  The north area of building 2 contains a bio-detention system and the south portion of Lot 2 has porous areas as well as two basins.  Mr. Castillo testified the Highlands Council reviewed the drainage plan and it was received very well.  
Mr. Castillo stated Mr. Sterbenz is requiring spot grades, and these will be provided as a condition of approval.

Mr. Sherman asked what the retention period is based on, and Mr. Castillo answered 100-year storm of nine inches of rain.

Mr. Castillo referred to Sheet L-1 Landscape Design, consisting of two parts: 

1.  The architect followed the recommendations regarding the proposed infiltration basins and bioretention basins;

 2.  Planting Screenings – On Bilby Road there are proposed Maples, Molten lava; Black Pines; the screenings between Building 4 and the adjacent property will consist of Black Pine and Green Ash; On the western edge of the property will be Pin Oaks; along the perimeter will be Crab Apple and Pin Oak;  shrubs throughout the site will be Boxwoods, Spiria, etc.; in the rear will be Black Spruce as a screen to the Medical Arts Building..

Mr. Castillo noted that there has been a change in the plan, since the Landscape Architect changed, and therefore there was a change in philosophy, and noted the current plan does not utilize grasses, and shrubs have been removed.  Mr. Castillo further stated in 2014 the deciduous trees were closer, and on the present plan there is more room between them.

Mr. Castillo referred to Sheet LT-1, Lighting, and stated the proposed lighting consists of lantern fixtures, 14-foot high light poles, LSI bollards at the entrances and walkways.  Mr. Castillo stated the sheds will have wall fixtures.
Mr. Bloch referred to his report dated July 19, 2019, specifically page 6, item 17 regarding setback issues.  Mr. Castillo stated the applicant will comply.  

Mr. Selvaggi asked Mr. Castillo about the ‘sidewalk to nowhere’, and Mr. Castillo stated this will be eliminated.

Mr. Fox testified to the following:

· Bicycle parking areas and benches will be provided around the property;

· Trash cans will be placed throughout the development through approval by the Planner;
· Location of areas of active and passive recreation will be subject to the approval of the municipal engineer and planner;
· Each apartment shall have separate metering for utilities;

Mr. Selvaggi stated he had nothing further as the application is a fully conforming Amended Site Plan.
Mr. Sterbenz stated he was very comfortable if the Board were to vote on the application. 

Mr. Sterbenz was asked to go over the conditions as listed in his report dated July 18, 2019:

1. Payment of real estate taxes;

2. Payment of outstanding fees and assessments;

3. Procurement of outside agency approvals or waivers thereof (Fire Chief, Warren County Planning Board, Warren County Soil Conservation District, HMUA, NJDEP;

4. The applicant revising plans to address comments by the Board and its professionals (Note:  specific revisions to be enumerated by the Board Attorney in the resolution of approval);

5. Posting of inspection fees and performance guarantees in amounts to be determined by the municipal engineer;

6. Consummation of a developer’s agreement between the Town and developer in a form satisfactory to the Town Attorney and Town Engineer.  Once the agreement is signed, the agreement shall be recorded in the Office of the County Clerk;

7. Submission of a stormwater maintenance agreement for the project in a form satisfactory to the Board Attorney and Board Engineer.  Once the agreement is signed, the agreement shall be recorded in the office of the County Clerk prior to certificates of occupancy being issued for the site;

8. Submission and approval of a deed restriction in a form satisfactory to the Board Attorney, Board Engineer and Town Attorney relative to the establishment of low- and moderate-income housing on the tract.  The deed restriction shall be approved and recorded prior to any building permit being issued for the project;

9. No construction is permitted until taxes and fees are paid, all outside agency approvals or waivers thereof are obtained, the site plan is revised in a manner satisfactory to the Board Engineer and Board Planner, performance guarantees and inspection fees are posted, all deeds are approved and recorded, the affordable housing deed restriction is approved and recorded, the developer’s agreement is approved and consummated, and the applicant attends a preconstruction conference to be scheduled by the municipal engineer;

10. Any conditions through the legal review of Board Attorney Will Mennen, Esq.

The motion to approve the Moudro Application, #19-05, Block 45, Lot(s) 1.01 & 2, Preliminary & Final Major Site Plan was made by Moore, seconded by Lambo.
In Favor:  Weaver; Wolfrum; Sherman; Camporini; Stead; Lambo; Moore

Oppose:  None

Abstain:  None

Motion Passes

NEW BUSINESS
Mark Peck, Town Attorney re:  Ordinance 2019-07 Sidewalk Dining, Signage – request from Council to review the Ordinance for consistency with the Master Plan.
Motion for the Clerk to send a letter to Mark Peck, Town Attorney, that Ordinance 2019-07 is consistent with the Master Plan made by Mr. Moore, seconded by Mr. Lambo.  All members present in favor.

Mr. Lambo stated the Town Council would like the Board’s recommendations regarding the sale of CBD oils in Town, and if the Board feels the number of businesses selling CBD oil should be limited.
CORRESPONDENCE

David Diehl re:  Czigmeister Brewing – Mr. Sterbenz to speak with the Zoning Official regarding issuing a summons.
David Diehl re:  Keyes, 103 Main Street – No comment

ADJOURNMENT
There being no further business, the July 23, 2019 Town of Hackettstown Land Use Board Meeting was adjourned by a motion from Mr. Moore, seconded by Stead.  All members present in favor of adjournment.

Respectfully submitted,

Shannon Drylie

Land Use Board Clerk

Motion to Approve:  Burke
Second:  Stead
In Favor:  Moore; Sherman; Lambo; Wolfrum; Camporini; Stead; Burke
Oppose:  None
Abstain:  Tierney; Stout
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